OFA Board Meeting – September 23, 2010 – Idabel
Legislative and Policy Committee Report
EPA General Permit for Pesticide Applications – In response to EPA’s proposed general permit for pesticide applications for forest canopy pest control, we developed an official OFA position statement. OFA sent letters to Congressman Frank Lucas and Arkansas Senator Blanche Lincoln in support of their bills (H.R. 6087 and S. 3735) to negate the proposed general permit and rely instead on FIFRA (Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act) that mandates adherence to pesticide labeling. Copies of the support letter and position statement were sent to Oklahoma’s congressional delegation, Ag Secretary Terry Peach, Governor Brad Henry and Sancho Dickinson, Director of the Ag Department’s Consumer Protection division that regulates pesticides in Oklahoma. The statement was also posted on OFA’s website.

Thousand Cankers Disease of Black Walnut. On August 18, the State Board of Agriculture issued an emergency quarantine to regulate the movement of black walnut materials into or through Oklahoma if it originates from a state infected with Thousand Cankers Disease. Walnut materials coming from infected areas must be accompanied by a phyto-sanitary certificate showing that they have been inspected and are certified as being disease free. The quarantine could affect local mills that import unprocessed walnut logs or green lumber with bark attached for further processing. Movement of firewood into Oklahoma is discouraged, regardless of species, to prevent introduction of new insects, diseases and invasives, such as the Emerald Ash Borer.
404 Permitting of Forest Roads. On August 17, 2010 the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit ruled that a NPDES permit is required for stormwater runoff from logging roads. Although this decision currently only applies to the states in the Ninth Circuit (Pacific NW), it could have major ramifications if pursued through higher courts or adopted by EPA and the Army Corps of Engineers in future regulations. Historically, roads associated with an ongoing silviculture operation were considered exempt from permitting provided they followed the 15 mandatory BMPs. Forest roads have always been considered non-point sources of pollution and not subject to point source permits. This court ruling appears to negate these traditional interpretations of federal law. The issue bears close attention from the forestry community.
User’s Guide on Forest Roads. In June, the Southern Group of State Foresters approved A User’s Guide on Forest Roads and Their Section 404(f) Exemption Status. The purpose of this publication is to help practitioners more easily interpret federal guidance concerning the need for Section 404 permits on forest roads. Recent court cases in the southeastern states have resulted in increased scrutiny by EPA and the Corps of Engineers to determine how forest roads are actually to be used and whether a 404 permit is required or not. Roads for the primary purpose of timber management and silviculture are exempt (currently – see above) from the permitting requirement, and incidental use of such roads for other purposes is to be expected. However, roads constructed for the primary purpose of cabin access, recreation, wildlife or non-forestry purposes, even though on forest land, require a permit. The critical points are these:

· A landowner does not need a permit provided that the road is to be used primarily for timber management and ongoing silviculture purposes. If a landowner’s objectives for the road are primarily for access for recreation (hunting, fishing, hiking), a homesite or other non-silvicultural purpose, they will likely need a permit if crossing a stream or wetland. Although there is room for a broader interpretation of the term “silviculture,” for the time being it is focused on timber production. 

· Application of the exemption is not necessarily for an entire forest road, but must be applied to road segments. For example, a forest access road to conduct a timber harvest is likely exempt, but if an extension or branch of the same road is for the purpose of accessing a cabin site, campsite, or your favorite fishing hole, a permit may be needed for that segment. 

· When preparing a forest management plan and describing the landowner’s objectives, it is essential that you clearly state that the primary objective is for the practice of silviculture for long-term timber production if you expect the plan to hold up to EPA and Corps review when a permit exemption is claimed. In a court case in Georgia, the forester described the landowner’s primary objective in the management plan as wildlife. As a result, they ruled the silvicultural exemption was not valid and the landowner was cited for not obtaining a permit for his road.
· Also remember, for a road to maintain its silvicultural exemption, it must be constructed and maintained according to the 15 mandatory BMPs included in federal law. 

Cedar Initiative – Appointments have been or are being made to the Red Cedar Registry Board as mandated by State Representative Richard Morrissette’s HB 2686 (the “Eastern Red Cedar Initiative Act”) signed into law by the Governor on June 10. The bill included a variety of activities intended to stimulate the harvesting and use of redcedar in Oklahoma: it creates the Registry Board (under authority of the Board of Agriculture), creates a citizen’s auxiliary advisory group, creates a Red Cedar registry where landowners and harvesters can sign up, requires the Board to issue permits for cedar harvesting on state-owned lands, creates a revolving fund, allows taxpayers to donate funds in support of red cedar activities, states legislative intent that state agencies are to favor Oklahoma-grown and manufactured wood products (not just cedar), creates a special red cedar license plate, specifies that red cedar qualifies as a bio-fuel and states legislative intent that red cedar products are to be promoted.
State Forest Resource Assessment and Strategy. Oklahoma Forestry Services completed the Oklahoma Forest Resource Assessment and the Forest Resource Strategy in June. These publications are available on the agency’s website (http://www.forestry.ok.gov/2010-assessment-final-documents) and a limited number of printed copies are available.
Oberstar Legislation to Expand Clean Water Act – I am not aware of any action on the proposed federal legislation that would expand authorities under the Clean Water Act to regulate activities affecting “all waters of the U.S.” The issue bears continued scrutiny. 
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